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In October 2006, at the end of the statutory period of consultation, the Campaign submitted a detailed response to the Trust.
Following referral of the disputed proposals to the Independent Reconfiguration Panel by the Secretary of State, this submission and all its appendices have been sent to the Panel.  It sets out in full the reasons for rejection of the Trust’s proposals and remains valid today in virtually all its detail. Subsequent events and information have only served to strengthen the case.
We now submit a further report encompassing new evidence which has emerged since compilation of the October 2006 document, as discussed with Panel members at our meeting with them on 6th December 2007.
1. THE POST CONSULTATION PROCESS.
The Campaign was invited to send a representative to the Stakeholder Panel and a second Campaign member also attended in a different capacity.

Although pleased to have the opportunity to take part in the process we felt that it was too much orchestrated by the Trust, in a manner which appeared designed to ensure the desired result.

· The membership of the two Clinical Working Groups, although appearing reasonable on paper, was weighted towards the Oxford view, with the “Banbury” clinicians including several with divided loyalties. 
There was also a large contingent of “observers” from the OR Trust who seem in the Minutes to be regarded as members. These Trust observers played a full part in the discussions at the Stakeholder meetings and doubtless also did so in the clinical groups.

· At their first meetings, in January 2007, both Clinical Working Groups agreed that their Minutes, once confirmed, should be made available to the Stakeholder Panel.  However, this was not done until right at the end of the process, when they arrived en masse. Stakeholders had no prior knowledge of the agreement and were thus denied the opportunity to comment or direct questions to the Clinical Groups.  This major omission, further referred to in Section 6, was ascribed to “administrative error”. 

Stakeholders were largely informed of the Clinical Group proceedings by “presentations” – usually delivered by someone without clinical background. There was no opportunity to hear from any member of the Group who took a different view. This type of presentation has tended to be the Trust’s consultation style throughout the process. 

It is noteworthy also that although Trust personnel sat  in at all meetings of the Stakeholder Panel (apart from the final one in which Stakeholders wrote their report and were able to go into private session) there was no reciprocal arrangement for Stakeholders to observe at first hand the Working Group deliberations. 

· Despite stating that quantifying the frequency of adverse events was essential to the understanding of the risk analysis and that this information should be provided to the stakeholder panel, none was provided, rendering the risk analysis meaningless and not open to challenge.

· Neither in the original consultation nor subsequently can the Trust be said to have engaged or consulted with members of non-English speaking minority groups, having made no attempt to translate the proposals into other languages or met to discuss their concerns directly. 

The Trust also failed to communicate with the populations of South Warwickshire villages, whose residents would be some of the worst affected by the proposals in terms of travel times to the next nearest hospital and made no attempt to consult the local authorities of South Northants and South Warwickshire (South Northants District Council being made aware of the proposals through our own efforts).

· Although General Practitioners are seen to have the key role should the proposals be implemented and are therefore uniquely placed to comment on their implications, they were not represented on the Stakeholder Panel. The other Stakeholders did not therefore have the benefit of hearing from this important group with direct knowledge of the potential effect on patients.


· Despite repeated requests and the provision of detailed information, the Trust failed to carry out appropriate investigation of how other similar hospitals were meeting the challenges. 
This is dealt with in detail in Appendix A. 


· A Transport Briefing Paper, which should have been provided to the stakeholders during their review, was in fact first provided to us one week ago. This paper included the revelation that the Trust have revised their estimated number of emergency paediatric transfers from 720 per annum to 1,800 per annum – a very significant increase to an already high figure. 

2  REPORTS AND COMMENTS FROM NATIONAL BODIES ON MIDWIFE 
    LED UNITS (MLUs)
The Royal College of Obstetricians & Gynaecologists:
“When emergencies occur in home birth or in a stand alone MLU, the transfer time to hospital is critical. 
The RCOG favours co-located midwifery units which give access to    multidisciplinary teams of specialists”     (Sept 06)
“In labour, 40% of mothers were transferred from freestanding MLUs to   hospital”   (March 07 - statement on National Perinatal Epidemiology Unit survey on maternity care)
“There is no firm evidence on the safety of stand alone MLUs” 
(Second consultation on Planning Place of Birth, 07)
“To date, evidence of safety is not available to support the positioning of MLUs distant from support of obstetrician, anaesthetist and paediatrician.
Transfer times are unpredictable. The vulnerable and disadvantaged may be the first to suffer” (Sept 07)

The Academy of Royal Colleges

“Over 95% of births are managed with immediate access to a consultant unit. Even a pregnancy judged as low risk might develop sudden and unexpected complications that need immediate specialist management. 
A minority of births take place at home (2-3%) or in stand alone midwife led units (3%).There is increasing evidence that management of risk is more difficult  in these circumstances and that transfer to an obstetric unit as an emergency is a poor experience for the mother.”
(Report – Acute Health Care Services – Sept 07)  
Although the National Perinatal Epidemiology Unit is carrying out a survey of MLUs, the report is not due until 2009.
In the light of these repeated and authoritative statements it is difficult to see how General Practitioners could feel any confidence in advising their patients to have a home or midwife led delivery with specialist help being over 20 miles away.

There has been a great deal of emphasis recently on the need for women to be able to make an informed choice between, home, midwife led or consultant led delivery.

Were these proposals to be implemented, it cannot be denied that all three choices would carry increased risk. If the Trust’s argument, that the status quo would carry even greater risk were to be correct, it would be an intolerable situation demanding investigation and correction at national level.

The likely outcome of the proposals would be that increasing numbers of women would opt for the Hobson’s choice of delivery in Oxford with all the problems and risks involved in getting there once labour has begun. This would put increasing strain on already overstretched facilities in Oxford and could lead to the demise of a Banbury MLU as has already happened with a number of such units set up in similar circumstances.  (See Appendix B)  
Estimates of the likely size of the proposed Banbury MLU have varied greatly and added to the uncertainty and concern. The Trust’s internal experts envisaged it rising to 800 to 1,000 deliveries per year over the first five years which would make it by far the largest in the country.
A major driver of plans to downgrade the Horton Maternity Unit is the allegation that with 1,600 births per year it is too small. Figures on minimal size for viability are constantly being revised upwards from 2,500 to 3,500 and even higher. 

As set out later in section 7, there is a real need for investigation of systems in other European countries.  Consultant units are generally much smaller than this and nowhere approach the size of the John Radcliffe unit, even before the addition of another 1,000+ from Banbury, when it would, at over 7,000 deliveries per year become probably the largest in the country. (See Appendix B)
3. WORK STILL IN PROGRESS AT NATIONAL LEVEL
There are a number of processes taking place whose outcome will have a major bearing on the best future services for the Banbury area but which will not have been completed by the time the decision is expected.

(a) The National Perinatal Epidemiology Unit report on MLUs is due in   2009.  

The RCOG has repeatedly stated that there is as yet no reliable evidence on the safety of stand alone MLUs.

(b) Darzi Report  

The final report by Lord Darzi, covering services in the whole of the country is expected in the summer of 2008.  In a recent interview (Guardian 29/12/07) he commented that his proposals for London may not be applicable to the whole country where rural provision is the most pressing problem.

Whilst more detailed recommendations have to be awaited it may well be significant that in 2005 the then Sir Ara Darzi headed a review of services in the Teesside area, where, as explained in Appendix A, the relationship between Middlesbrough and Northallerton is very similar to that between Oxford and Banbury.
Darzi’s recommendations (subsequently implemented) for the Friarage Hospital, Northallerton included that it must keep its full obstetric service.

(c)  The Tooke Inquiry into Modernising Medical Careers (MMC)

The Final Report has just been published (8th January) and now awaits government response (see section 7).
4. POPULATION AND IMMIGRATION

In December 2007 it was reported that the UK fertility rate had reached its highest level since 1980.  Several factors were identified, including an increase in births to older women. With this comes an increase in the average age of the primigravida, with the attendant added risk of unforeseen complications.
Similar increases in the 25-29 age group were ascribed in part to recent high levels of international immigration and the aspirations of women born outside the UK to have larger families. Births to mothers born in other EU countries have already reached 4% of the total, compared with 5% for the much longer established communities from the Indian subcontinent.
Forecast population increases, against which the original proposals were assessed, are likely to need upward revision. Cherwell District Council’s latest estimate for the population of the District is 168,000 by 2026.  Taking into account the contribution made to the Horton catchment area by S Northants and S Warwicks, this would lift the current figure of a catchment population of 180,000 to 196,000.
It has been acknowledged nationally that the population increase from immigration was previously grossly underestimated and hospital trusts and social services across the country report themselves overstretched as a result.
Given the lack of firm evidence of the numbers of East European immigrants – now rumoured to be around 6,000 (or about 12% of Banbury’s population) – it is hard to see on what evidence the Trust can support its claim that the immigration locally is largely made up of young men who would not make demands on paediatric or maternity services. Reported national trends also contradict this.
The Trust has also not given serious consideration to the possibility of increasing usage of the consultant led Maternity Unit in Banbury by routinely referring women from villages North of Oxford to the Horton, rather than the John Radcliffe. 
Yet, amongst the Trust’s suggested improvements to its proposals are that 1,000 day case procedures in gynaecology for women in the Kidlington area could be done at the Horton rather than in Oxford. When we questioned whether Kidlington really fell in the Horton catchment area we were told that it did, in which case there seems no reason why the same should not apply to obstetrics. 

5.  TRANSPORT 

Non ambulance transport (especially women in labour)
The time taken for patients and visitors to travel between the Banbury area and Oxford is a major cause for concern. Clearly this will vary, depending on time of day, the weather and the traffic conditions but an hour is a conservative estimate. 

A trial run by ambulance with an experienced driver, in light traffic, but not using “blue lights” found that it took 65 minutes.
An Oxford consultant who regularly makes the journey assessed it as “usually upwards of an hour”. Far longer journeys are the norm at peak traffic times.
To this of course has to be added the time to find a parking place at the John Radcliffe (increasingly difficult) and the additional travel time for the many people living north of Banbury.  To counter this criticism the Trust has proposed a “shuttle bus” between the two hospitals. Whilst this, if actually provided and sustainable, would help with the parking problem and lack of familiarity with the route, its planned frequency of two hourly implies an average wait of around an    hour at each end. It thus becomes a very long and tiring process, particularly for older people and those with young children.    
The most serious concern however is that by the Trust’s own assumptions up to 1,000 women per year who would normally deliver in Banbury would choose, or be advised, to book for delivery in Oxford. They would then, when labour starts, have to get themselves there whatever the time of day or night. This would be a very frightening and painful experience for the mothers and one of considerable risk for the babies, some of whom would be born in transit.
To reduce this possibility, the tendency would be to set off in very early labour, putting an increasing strain on capacity in Oxford and running the risk of being sent home again until labour became established.

Ambulance Transfers

The two Clinical Working Groups held a Joint Transport Session on 31st January 2007 and received a Transport Briefing paper.
The Stakeholders never received the confirmed Minutes of this meeting but on request we have now got them together with the Briefing Paper.
The latter refers to emergency transfer times being between 25 and 40 minutes.

However it goes on to list the actual figures for the 10 emergency transfers from the Horton to the John Radcliffe in the three months to 22/1/2007. Total time from the call being received to arrival at the John Radcliffe ranged from 41 to 62 minutes with an average of 54 minutes.
As stated earlier, there was too little information to judge the validity of the calculation of risk, in particular which transfer timings were used.  We would argue that the critical figure is the TOTAL time from receipt of the call. We believe that the Trust's estimate of up to an hour is seriously underestimated, and carries unacceptable risk for children with life threatening illness or women with complications in labour.

FURTHERMORE, we are now in possession of a table compiled from statistics   supplied by the South Central Ambulance Authority which indicates that the above figures are a considerable underestimate, throwing serious doubt on the whole risk assessment exercise and thus on the conclusions reached by the Clinical Working Groups.  (see Appendix D)
We have recently received, and are in the process of reviewing, further ambulance transfer times data from the South Central Ambulance Authority. We will transmit further information to you as soon as possible.

6.  EVIDENCE OF LACK OF CAPACITY IN OXFORD
General Practitioners in Oxfordshire are frequently being requested to refer patients to Banbury rather than to Oxford because of lack of capacity at the latter.  A list of these “diverts” is attached as Appendix C. 
This situation would only get worse if the proposals were to be implemented.

Although there are plans to increase capacity at the John Radcliffe hospital in this eventuality, the current problems do not relate to lack of space but to shortages of nurses and midwives. This contrasts with the Horton where recruitment in these disciplines is not a problem.

The key role currently played by the Horton Paediatric ward is illustrated by the number of times it is used as backup when other surrounding hospitals are full. (see Appendix C ) Were it to be closed to inpatients in the future and this facility lost, more children would need to be sent out of their area and more distant hospitals used to accommodate them. The effects would therefore be felt by children and their families from a much wider area than the Horton’s catchment, who will not have been consulted on these proposed changes.

7. THE EUROPEAN WORKING TIME DIRECTIVE (EWTD) and    MODERNISING MEDICAL CAREERS (MMC)
Staffing difficulties which may occur as a result of the simultaneous implementation of these two changes is the main argument put forward to justify the proposals. However, modifications in both are possible and in the case of MMC highly probable.
The Inquiry into MMC by Sir John Tooke has made its Final Report and Recommendations which now await government response. Tooke is very critical of the damage both to patient services and the breadth of education by MMC as it developed recently. He points out the need to recognise the importance during postgraduate training of service commitment and the consequent gaining of experience.

Key recommendations include abandonment of premature specialisation and a longer period of core general training.

In view of the debacle of the associated MTAS it is unlikely that Tooke’s recommendations can be ignored. Their implementation would greatly ease the problems of staffing smaller general hospitals, prompting a need to reconsider reconfiguration plans.
Regarding EWTD, although it has been widely seen as something we are obliged to implement by 2009, it has now been revealed that the government could if it wished exercise an option to delay until 2012. In view of recent problems this would surely be sensible, to allow time for necessary changes to MMC to be put in place and a sustainable system of workforce planning achieved.

Tooke draws attention to the need to re-examine the manner in which EWTD is being applied, particularly in relation to Medicine, compared to the less rigid interpretation in other European countries.

It would also be appropriate to investigate how our European partners have solved the problem of balancing reduced working hours and the needs of training, without apparently having to resort to widespread closure of services.  This research is something our campaign does not have the resources to carry out nor should it be our responsibility. That surely lies with the statutory body proposing the changes or, as it is a nationwide problem, with the Department of Health.

8.  CONTINUING PUBLIC AND PROFESSIONAL CONCERN AT THE SAFETY OF THE PROPOSALS
The Keep the Horton General Campaign is not a small group of zealots or Luddites. It has widespread support from the local population and media, covering all ages, backgrounds and political persuasions.
It is in line with views expressed by innumerable individuals and organisations including local authorities, employers, churches and schools as set out in our submission of October 2006.  None of those organisations has since been persuaded by the Trust’s arguments and many have set out their position to the Panel in writing or at meetings.

Most importantly, the local general practitioners remain strongly opposed. 
A survey carried out after the Post Consultation Process showed only 4 accepting the changes as inevitable, with 62 rejecting them.

We have seen many of the letters sent to the Panel by individuals. We do not know what they number in total but have little doubt that it is very large.

Those more orientated towards the Internet have expressed their support in a “Number 10” online petition which has already reached 4,343 signatures, making it one of the largest of these petitions. The Campaign’s own website has to date received 15,000 “hits”.

Despite the deficiencies in the Clinical Working Groups/Stakeholder Panel process as outlined above, no member of the Panel thought the proposals were desirable and a majority declared them unacceptable.

After hearing evidence from all sides, the Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee unanimously and without hesitation decided to refer the issue to the Secretary of State.

CONCLUSION

As we have shown, new evidence is continually emerging to cast doubt on the need for the proposed changes, their wisdom and above all their safety. There is no reason to suppose that such evidence will cease to appear once a decision is made but if the Trust were to be given the go ahead the process would be unstoppable and irreversible.

Unlike some other disputed reconfigurations, where it is a question of choosing which of two or more services to close, pitting one population against another, the universal opposition in the Banbury area is not matched by enthusiasm for the proposals on the part of the catchment population of the Oxford hospitals. Indeed, Oxford people have given considerable support to our events. This is entirely logical as the effect of the proposals would be to put further pressure on their already overloaded hospitals. The “diverts” listed in Appendix C would become even more numerous and without the safety valve of capacity at the Horton patients would need to be diverted to more distant hospitals.

50 years ago much of our rail network serving the more rural areas was destroyed by the “Beeching axe”.  With the greater awareness nowadays of the environmental damage caused by the continuing growth in road transport this is now recognised as having been a disastrous decision.  There is an obvious analogy with what could happen to the NHS in many parts of the country as well as here in Banbury. The difference is that it would take much less than 50 years to be regretted.
At a time when such concepts as “patient choice” and “treatment nearer to the patient’s home” are being given major prominence and the public is constantly reminded that there has been massive investment in the NHS, the people of this area see as totally perverse proposals which reduce their choice and centralise their services in a manner which exposes them to unnecessary risk, inconvenience and expense.

We ask you to bring the uncertainty to an end by advising the Secretary of State not to accept the Oxford Radcliffe Trust’s proposals.
Appendix A  

Investigation of alternative solutions

In 2006 there were more than 20 consultant led obstetric units in the UK with the same or fewer deliveries per year when compared with the Horton. We wrote to most of those in England and sent the Trust details of those which replied and intended to continue their existing maternity service (and therefore a full paediatric service).

This information appears as Appendix L of our submission to the OR Trust Oct 06

We assumed that the Trust would wish to have some dialogue with these hospitals to check whether their solutions might be applicable to the Horton but no action was taken.   When the Stakeholder meetings began we asked repeatedly for information on what had been done on this matter but it was not until 21st March that the Trust sent a brief questionnaire to the relevant hospitals. This was so late in the process that some had not even sent an initial reply by the time the Working Group meetings had been completed.

Members of the Groups were given a Trust commentary on the responses which had been received (Strategic Context part 2 April 2007). This was largely dismissive of the other hospitals’ plans, declaring them to be unsustainable after 2009. No attempt appeared to have been made to enter into discussion with the other hospitals, let alone make a site visit.  Although the Clinical Groups received the document, there is no evidence in their Minutes that there was any significant discussion of this important topic.

We were particularly concerned that due attention should be given to the arrangements at the Friarage Hospital, Northallerton which resembles the Horton in many ways, serving a market town with rural hinterland and lying 22 miles from its tertiary centre in Middlesbrough. It is however smaller, with a catchment population of around 120,000 and only 1,200 deliveries per year. Nevertheless, its answer to the challenges is quite different, with retention of full obstetric and paediatric services thanks to the recent amalgamation into a single trust with the James Cook University Hospital, which has allowed rotations of middle grade staff to be introduced.

This was the understanding when the Horton amalgamated with the John Radcliffe in 1997 but such rotations have not materialised and are declared now to be unacceptable by the Postgraduate Dean.

No explanation has been given as to why these rotations are appropriate in North Yorkshire but not in Oxfordshire.
The Trust’s comment that it had previously investigated Northallerton is misleading. 

Contact was made in 2004 in relation to paediatrics only but the Teesside hospitals have since been the subject of a review as a result of which there has been confirmation of the need to retain services at Northallerton and capital development on the site.

It may be significant that the process was led by Lord Darzi, before he took on the review of London and subsequently the whole country. His comment in relation to Northallerton was that it was essential for it to retain full obstetric services together with A & E.

It also appears that the future of the consultant maternity service at the West Cumberland Infirmary, Whitehaven with less than 1,300 deliveries per year is now secure. This is another hospital we recommended that the Trust contact, but it was ignored.

It is difficult to escape the conclusion that the OR Trust has no interest in alternative solutions.

Appendix B

Viability of Midwife Led Units (MLUs)

Of 11 new MLUs set up after closing consultant units, three have since closed:-






Kidderminster  (following neonatal deaths)






Hemel Hempstead






Southport

And others are under threat:- 
Wakefield 





    
Grantham 





    
Brent

Longer established MLUs have closed in recent years:-






Malmesbury






Lymington 






Romsey






Grange






Blackbrook






Halstead






Alston






Penrith






Guisborough

And others are planned to close soon:- 


Hythe






Bridlington





            Trowbridge




            Whitby




            Malton

Although reasons may differ from case to case, the figures do not suggest a buoyant and expanding system which we could have confidence in joining.


Comparative sizes of Consultant Led Units

 UK     Largest:  
Liverpool, with 7,000+ deliveries per year


          

Oxford, with 6,000+ to rise to 7,000+ if Horton were to close

Other European countries   
France:  largest Lille with 4,000+


                               
Germany: largest Berlin  3,000+





Holland: all less than 2,000
Appendix C

Occasions on which the John Radcliffe Hospital has had to request General Practitioners to refer patients to the Horton because of lack of capacity in Oxford.

On 36 of the 161 days from 1st June 2007 the John Radcliffe Hospital was closed to acute medical admissions with, it is believed, similar figures for paediatrics.

More precise information is available for the most recent months as indicated by requests from the ORH Trust’s Emergency Access Team to General Practitioners to refer patients in the defined categories to the Horton rather than the John Radcliffe because of “serious capacity problems”. 

This advice was directed to what are described as practices in the North of the County but in fact those lying to the South, South East and South West of Banbury, some of them significantly nearer to Oxford.

16/11 
Paediatric medicine

19/11   Paediatric medicine

26/11   Adult and Paediatric medicine

27/11   Adult and Paediatric medicine

17/12   Paediatric medicine

19/12   Adult medicine

24/12   Adult medicine

As we enter 2008 the frequency is increasing to be an almost daily occurrence.

  4/1
Paediatric medicine

  7/1
Paediatric medicine

  8/1
Paediatric medicine

  9/1
Paediatric medicine

10/1
Paediatric medicine

11/1
Paediatric medicine

Number of shifts for which the Horton Paediatric ward was on take for other hospitals in the period January to October 2007.

For the John Radcliffe:
87 shifts

For other hospitals:

137 shifts
Appendix D – total time from booking ambulance to arrival at the John Radcliffe 
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